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Abstract 
Amnesty is one of the most effective tools to end conflicts, promote reconciliation and 
prevent re-ignition of further conflicts in Nigeria.  It is against this backdrop that 
Alhaji Umar Musa Yar’adua of Nigeria inaugurated an amnesty Panel for the 
militants in the Niger Delta region.  Their task is to prepare framework for amnesty, 
disarmament, demobilization and re-integration to ensure that miscreants do not take 
advantage of it; and work out the cost implication of DDR.  The panel’s report 
addressed all this relevant issues but stress that the strategy advocated in neither 
perfect nor exhaustive but tailored to the Nigerian situation.  They further opined that 
it would be useful to the judiciary, legislators and other levels of government.  This 
paper made an attempt to bring out high-points discussed with additional inputs by 
way of comments.  Amnesty goes beyond pardon as it completely removes all legal 
implications of the offence.  Contextually amnesty has been redefined as the 
legislative or executive act by which a state restores those who are guilty of offences 
against it to a position of innocence.  The Panel stressed that notwithstanding the 
absence of “amnesty” in the constitution, President can grant a reprieve that would 
operate as an act of amnesty.  This paper argues that the amnesty would collapse 
because of inherent contradictions in its packaging and goes on to make 
recommendations on what is to be done to achieve an enduring peace in the region. 
 
Introduction 
 Since political independence in 1960, Nigeria has been experiencing series of 
violent conflicts. Shortly after independence, the country went through a violent civil 
war.  While ethno-religious conflicts have become a re occurring issues in their 
history, The Niger Delta conflict has remained the most potent national security threat 
to Nigeria.  In his article “Conflict Analysis” states the following: 
 

In the Niger Delta region of Nigeria, for instance, there is conflict between the 
local ethnic communities inhabiting the area, and the Federal Government of 
Nigeria over the ownership of proceeds from the sale of oil.  The communities 
argue that the oil found in the land belongs to them, and they should own the 
proceeds and pay tax and royalties to the government.  This is tagged 
“resource control” (Best,:61) 
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 The rise of the conflict can be traced back to Nigeria’s pre-independence 
period (Agbo, 2008). The conflict has escalated resulting in the current insurgency 
being carried out by armed militant groups.  The most organized and active among 
these militant groups is the Movement for the emancipation of the Niger Delta 
(MEND) that came in existence 2006 (Hanson, 2007).  Their advent in this scenario 
marked the beginning of a new historical phase in the conflict (The Nordic African 
Institute, 2009). Primary parties to the conflict can be identified as the Federal 
Government of Nigeria; the oil-producing communities represented by the various 
militia groups and multinational oil companies. 
 
 Similar attempts were made by previous Nigerian political leaders to solve 
the conflict without any significant success.  Nevertheless, the current Nigerian 
president that came into power on May 29, 2007 is determined to address the root 
causes of the conflict. Soon after coming to power, he started a peace process by 
setting up the Niger Delta Technical Committee (Jonathan, 2008).  The committee 
was to review previous reports concerning the resolution of the conflict and came up 
with a development blueprint to address the developmental challenges confronting the 
region and the root causes of the conflict. 
 
 The developmental challenges facing the region include environmental 
degradation; insecurity, poverty, youth unemployment and infrastructural decay 
(Azaiki, 2003).  It is in contention of this paper that the root of the Niger Delta 
conflict lies in systemic corruption and failure of governance, which has manifested in 
the relative deprivation.  One of the major recommendations of the Technical 
Committee was the implementation of a disarmament, demobilization and 
reintegration of ex-combatants programme in the region. 
 
 Granting of the Amnesty  
 Niger –Delta militants’ especially MEND’s grievances against the oil 
companies in the Niger Delta has continued to generate substantive dislocations in the 
Nigerian economy and political equation almost a million barrels of oil production per 
day has already been shut down and Nigeria’s government is facing 32% shortfall in 
revenue from lower oil prices and disruption which is likely to increase the unrest.  
Chevron has shut down onshore operations and most of them are from Agip to Shell, 
have removed non-essential personnel while Ukrainian weapons continue to flow into 
the region, oil bunkering continues to flow out.  Tactically, the militants have 
continued to give the Nigerian government serious problems and with their most 
recent attacks against Shell, they have expanded their operations into the eastern part 
of the region, which before now was relatively peace.  This kind of militancy 
expansion of systems disruption at the strategic level is a dominant strategy for post-
industrial insurgency since it yields high returns on investments, weakens government 
force, drains government coffers and generates limited popular opposition and so on.  
To combat the rise of this ethnic militia, the government first attempt was a classic 
crackdown with the military, unable to locate the leadership of the militant groups in 
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order to bribe or kill them, The joint task force of the military failed in its objectives,  
realizing that the Niger-Delta problem cannot be solved through the barrel of gun, the 
Nigerian government hit on the plan to fund an amnesty programme for Delta 
guerrillas was the underlying reason for granting amnesty. 
 
Challenges for Successful DDR Programme in Niger Delta Region 
 As part of efforts to end the violence in the region, the Nigerian, government 
accepted the Technical Committee’s recommendation for a DDR programme which 
was made known by the Nigerian president while addressing executive members of 
PDP in Abuja.  He reportedly said that Federal Government will grant amnesty to all 
the militants willing to drop their arms and ammunition, for rehabilitation and 
reintegration into the society (Afrique en Ligne, 2009).  It is our contention that even 
though it is crucial and desirable for a DDR programme to be carried out in the Niger 
Delta region, it is important to stress that certain elements need to be addressed for the 
success of DDR, these are preconditions that would mar the DDR programme. 
 
Political Commitment on the part all the Stakeholders   
 Colleia et al (1996) posits that DDR involves active preparation of a broad 
spectrum of individuals.  This cuts across parties to the conflict which includes the 
state, community, ex-combatants and insurgents.  The success of DDR depends 
entirely on the level of political commitment and sincerity of all these stakeholders.  
All of whom should be committed to its success.  In the context of the Niger Delta, 
the DDR may not succeed unless all the parties are sincerely committed to the peace 
agreement which requires the militants to surrender their weapons in return for 
amnesty, rehabilitation and reintegration into their societies.  The Nigerian 
government must show commitment by funding the DDR and implementing the 
agreed development programmes for the region.  On the part of Niger Delta 
communities and militants there must be commitment by shunning violence and 
resorting to dialogue in the event of setbacks on the government’s implementation of 
development programmes.  In the same vein, the Niger Delta political elites who are 
accused of arming some of these militants for their selfish political ambition during 
elections, only to later abandon them, should desist from this act (International Crisis 
Group, 2007).  
 
The Need for Comprehensive Peace Agreement 

Disarmament and Demilitarization always come after the warring parties have 
agreed to negotiate settlement (Jeong, 2005).  This implies that DDR is always 
preceded by a comprehensive, detailed and clear peace agreement after series of 
negotiations. The contents of the peace agreement would always provide details about 
the organizing and practical implementation of the DDR by providing the needed 
institutional framework. This is reminiscent of the theory of social contract, where 
insurgents that surrender their weapons are sure of what they stand to gain by 
rejecting violent approach to realizing their goals.  In the context of the Niger Delta, 
the government should be demonstrating enough commitment by engaging the 

Political Implications And Challenges Of Granting Amnesty To Niger-Delta Militants In   
Nigeria- Nichodemus Nnaemeka Abonyi 
  



4 
 

militants in negotiations that will culminate in final signing of a peace agreement, 
failure to do that may result on the militants viewing the government as insincere.  
Therefore, the recent pronouncement by the Nigerian President before his party 
executives that government will soon start a DDR programme by granting amnesty to 
these militants who might be willing to surrender their arms is indicative of a faulty 
approach.  DDR cannot just be announced on the pages of newspapers, neither should 
it be politicized.  It should be a product of a well-defined and comprehensive peace 
agreement after a series of negotiations. The government’s approach to the DDR is 
portrayed as unserious, thereby making its intention appear suspicious before the 
militants.  With this scenario in play, it appears absolutely impossible for the 
government to obtain the required cooperation of the militants. 
 
The Need for International Mediator 
 In response to the offer of state rehabilitation and reintegration by the 
President of Nigeria, the Niger militants’ reaction argued that MEND and the Niger 
Delta people will only subscribe to a holistic peace process where the United Nations 
and reputable international mediators will be active participants (Afrique en Lingne, 
2009) 

 
 The group contends that the offer is unrealistic coming from a government 
that is known for its insincerity. Currently, the militants and the Federal Government 
engaged in a spate of media mudslinging.  In the same vein, Mitchell (2008:7) posits 
that direct parties’ negotiation in protracted and violent social conflicts is complex. 
Furthermore, such shaky negotiation in the context of asymmetric conflict which the 
Niger Delta conflict exemplifies. Paul (1994) posits that asymmetric conflict involve 
two states with unequal military and economic resources.  However, in the light of the 
resent global reality to broaden the definition, one could say that not only state actors 
but non-state actors like insurgent organizations and terrorist groups can also be 
included. Direct negotiations in such a conflict scenario is always difficult, as the 
stronger party will always want to dictate the process on the outcome of the 
agreement to be reached.  The complexity and apparent position already taken by 
Mend is difficult to have a successful DDR without the Nigerian government bringing 
an international mediator to pilot the peace negotiations that will culminate in a 
comprehensive peace agreement, and define the scope of the DDR to be conducted in 
the region.  The International Crisis Group (2009) suggested that the Yar’adua 
administration should respond to the Technical Committee’s report by accepting an 
external mediator such as the Unified Nations, Reconciliation Centre Coventry 
Cathedral and eminent group of persons to negotiate on its behalf with the militants.  
It is our contention that anything less than the above will mar the DDR programme in 
the Niger Delta. 
 
Demilitarization in the Niger Delta Region       
 The government responsive to the Niger Delta conflict in the past was based 
on the philanthropy of reductionism to a mere security problem.  Consequently, since 
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the conflict escalated into an insurgency, a joint military task force was set up to 
restore law and order in the region.  This body has been in constant clashes with the 
militants resulting in loss of lives and properties worth billions of naira on the side of 
the government and DDR programme.  It has to address the issue of demilitarization 
of the security situation in the Niger Delta region which faces the option to downsize 
the strength of its military deployment in the region.  However, contrary to this 
expectation of the Niger Delta militias, Mr President while announcing to his party 
executives the planned DDR programme added that, also, we are funding a repositioned 
Joint Task Force to enforce law and order in the area.  And we have worked out the new rules 
of engagement for the Joint Task Force, giving it a period of six months.  Next week, the 
National Security Council will meet to deliberate and finalize these new rules of engagement 
(Afrique en Ligne, 2009). 
 
 The above remark by the president alongside an offer of amnesty and the 
DDR programme was viewed by the militants’ amount to self-contradiction, 
deception and also an indication that the military was preparing to launch an 
onslaught against them.  In response, the militant issued a statement that as the 
government prepares its military for war against the peace-loving people of the Niger 
Delta, we wish to warn that the freedom fighters are ready.  Our differences have been 
put aside to face the common enemy …. (Afrique en Linge, 2009) 
 

What could be deduced from the presidential statement and response by the 
militants is that unless peace accord is reached to address the issue of downsizing the 
current military deployment in the region, militants will not sincerely agree to disarm; 
even if they do agree, not all weapons may be surrendered.  There is fear and 
suspicion on the part of the militants that the government is trying to lure them to 
disarm, only to be rounded off prosecution.  For the DDR to be successful, this 
perceived fear, whether real or imagined has to be addressed.  One way of dousing 
such fear is through demilitarization of the security situation in the Niger Delta. 
 
The DDR Programme 
 The Niger Delta conflict is a complex one.   There are two dimensions to the 
conflict: the first being the conflict between the various ethnic groups and 
communities struggling over control of land.  The more land a community has the 
more oil well it stands to gain; and the more oil well a community has the more it can 
be rewarded by multinational oil companies.  The various communities in the Niger 
Delta have been at war with one another over the years (Adetoun, 2005).  
Consequently, the communities over the years have acquired weapons.  The second 
dimension of the conflict is the one between the Niger Delta communities now 
represented by insurgent groups, the Federal Government and multinational oil 
companies operating in the region.  Today, this is the most reported dimension of the 
conflict given the involvement of the international community and the fact that their 
business interest is being threatened.  The questions to pose here what would the 
scope of the DDR be? Is it going to focus on weapons possessed by militant and 
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insurgent groups thereby leaving those in the possession of the communities? The 
attention of government seems to focus on collecting weapons from insurgent groups.  
If the scope of the DDR is not comprehensive enough to include weapons possessed 
by communities, the success of the DDR will be short-lived sooner or later, 
communities; weapons may get into the hands of these insurgents.  Alternatively, new 
insurgent groups may emerge to take the place of those disarmed.  Hence, the scope 
of the DDR should be comprehensive to address this important arms catch in the 
region.  Due to one’s experience in various internal security operations, one can 
confidently affirm that most weapons could be kept in palaces of traditional rulers, 
shrines and sometimes communities’ grave yard. 
 
The Reintegration Package 
       Blair et al (2008) has identified several features of the political economy of 
conflict. One of the characteristics which state that economic transaction takes place 
mainly in the informal market is relevant to the discussion here.  They argue that war 
profiteering is a major factor in sustaining conflict.  The bulk of economic 
transactions take place within the domain of the informal economy. Blaire et al argues 
that the informal economy has two dimensions.  The first is the grey economy which 
consists of transactions that ordinarily should be legal in nature but are conducted in 
an illegal way, as in the case of illegal exploitation of raw material resources.  The 
second dimension is the illegal black market.  Like illegal drug trafficking and arms 
smuggling.  These transactions are out rightly criminal in nature.  In relation to the 
Niger Delta conflicts, since the conflict assumed an insurgent dimension, it has given 
rise to a conflict economy, which revolves around illegal bunkering of petroleum, 
hostage-taking and ransom-kidnapping which the militants has been profiting on,.  
The conflict therefore gives them unfettered access to cash.   
 
       The militants from time to time’ sneak out from the creeks into the city to 
enjoy themselves in five star hotels.  It is common for MEND to announce that they 
are declaring three months cases fire.  In order for the militants to truly participate in 
the DDR, it is important that the appropriate reintegration package is designed to 
serve as a strong inducement.  Given the easy access to cash they are used to and the 
fact that most of them are said to be university graduates, it is apparent that they may 
not respond positively to any integration package that is not cash-based.  Furthermore, 
not just cash-based but also the amount to be given matters a lot if their commitment 
to the DDR is to be secure.  Therefore, long-term reintegration must include provision 
of gainful and well-remunerated employment.  Preferably, those that are qualified 
should be absorbed into the oil sector.  The Niger Delta militants would not agree to a 
farming resettlement programme.  Government must undertake a study to determine 
the educational qualifications and post-demobilization career interest of the militants 
and make adequate arrangements for their reintegration. 
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Porous International Maritime Boundaries   
 Disarmament is bound to be futile in the absence of an arms embargo 
managed by tight border control by relevant security agencies (Jeong, 2005).  Illegal 
arms transfer increased between Ethiopia and Eritrea to Somalia, particularly after the 
defeat of the Ethiopian Marxist leader in 1991 due to loose border controls (Jeong, 
2005).  Given that the failure to protect the border, Somali warlords were able to have 
unfettered access to weapons (Menkhaus, 2004 cited in Jeong 2005).  In the context 
of the Niger Delta, it is important to note that the region is Nigeria’s southern gateway 
to the Atlantic Ocean.  Through the Atlantic Ocean, heavy, small and light weapons 
are easily smuggled into the country.  Closely connected to this is the illegal oil 
bunkering business that is going on, in which international criminals working in 
concert with Nigerians and expatriates oil workers steal crude oil in their barges.  
These international criminals are also found to be behind the supply of weapons to the 
militants, who in turn provide them with security while they perpetrate their 
criminality on the offshore oil fields.  For the DDR to yield a positive result, the 
challenge of ensuring proper patrolling of these Nigeria’s porous international 
maritime boundary has to be addressed.  Also, the criminal networks engaging in 
illegal oil-bunkering must be brought under control.  Presently, only the Nigerian 
Navy has the capacity to patrol the area.  The Nigerian Navy therefore needs to be 
provided with the necessary logistics to accomplish that, The Nigerian marine police 
can also be equipped to patrol the creeks of the Niger Delta through which a lot of 
weapons are being smuggled into the country from neighboring African countries 
such as Cameroon and Equatorial Guinea. 
 
The Need For Pre-DDR Planning 
 Laurence and Shie (2003) pointed out the necessity for pre-disarmament 
planning and lack of it contributed to the failed attempt at DDR in Aceh.  They argued 
that before the commencement of DDR, certain critical issues ought to be set right 
particularly at the pre-disarmament planning phase.  For instance, there is need to 
determine who is to be disarmed, setting up of collection sites, timetable, disposal of 
collected weapons and post demobilization needs of the ex-combatants, without this 
information at hand, it is difficult to set up any benchmark for the disarmament phase 
and which will be difficult to determine its success or failure.  In the case of the Niger 
Delta DDR, government must not rush into DDR without concrete planning as earlier 
highlighted.  Investigation most be carried out to ascertain the quantity and locations 
of arms and the number of various militant groups in the region.  Presently, there is 
plethora of militant groups in the Niger Delta; there are also criminal gangs 
masquerading as Niger Delta militants while there are genuine militants fighting for 
the cause of the region.  All these are basic intelligence information requirements that 
need to be acquired before commencement of any disarmament programme which is 
the first phase of the DDR programme.  The success of disarmament can only be 
measured against the background record of available arms before disarmament can be 
carried out. 
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Conclusion 
 This paper examined the prospect of conducting a successful DDR 
progrramme in the treasure base of Nigeria.  The Niger Delta conflict revolves around 
issues of environmental degradation, insecurity, poverty, youth unemployment and 
infrastructural decay.  These conditions gave rise to agitation which gradually 
escalated into the current state of insurgency.  However, the fundamental roots of the 
conflict are in relative deprivation, systemic corruption and bad governance.  The 
present Nigerian government under the leadership of President Umaru Musa Yar’adua 
is  determined to address the root causes of the conflict, which is exemplified by the 
peace process he began while coming to power in 2007, this is geared towards setting 
up the Niger Delta Technical Committee,.  One of the key recommendations of the 
committee was the need to grant amnesty to the militants by disarming, rehabilitating 
and reintegrating them into society.     
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